E&R 8516

	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 22 May 2023

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)
David Towner (DT)  Mark Foxon (MF)


	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and two members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.05.23
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
· Apologies for absence were given from Cllr Adrian Warwick of WCC.

2. 05.23
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC) and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as contract holder for the village amenity grass cuts for Pailton Parish Council (PC). 
3.05.23
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. A resident raised concerns that use of the playing fields has reduced due to gates stopping families from parking there.   This is a particular problem for the village Toddlers Group – who usually use the village hall but when the weather is nice they have previously gone to the playing field but it is too far to walk them around, nor do they have the supervision.     It was agreed to raise this issue in writing with the Trustees of the Estate, but to make it clear that we were asking for specific consent for one group of users and a councillor will take on responsibility to ensure gates are open and left securely closed.

b. A resident raised concern about the broken gate to the allotments that was first reported last month.  It was agreed that KS would inspect and obtain a quote for materials to repair the gate and send this to the clerk, who with consent from all councillors would arrange to pay for materials.   
Clerk

KS/ Clerk

4.05.23
Standing Orders were resumed.
5.05.23
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 

24 April be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  This was seconded by DT and approved by all.
6.05.23
Matters Arising  
· There were no matters arising that are not covered on the agenda .
7.05.23
Information Reports
a. County Councillor: No report this month

b. Borough Councillor: TG shared the following information: 
- RBC’s growth officer is focused on making Rugby town centre a ‘town of destination’ which includes repurposing buildings in the town centre and with new flats in Oliver Street.
- After the recent local elections RBC no longer has a single party with overall majority
- Preparations are going ahead for the work to replace the Local Plan with new planning policies and the possibility of applications for development in the Green Belt.
c. Village Hall Trust (VHT)– Lesley Anne French presented her report on behalf of the Trust.
1. Hall bookings are continuing to rise which is very good news
2. A request has gone in to Live & Local for three diverse shows.
3. Village Saturday café has become the victim of its own success in that there are no longer sufficient helpers to support the events on the same basis as before and witch much regret may be necessary to scale back the offerings. 


d. Playing Field Working Group and Footpaths (KS)
· Nothing new to report.
8.05.23
White Lion –Tina Simpson gave the following update: 
· The community meeting on 24 May should be really interesting and visually stimulating with CGI images from the architects – who will make clear nothing is decided they are just showing ideas for consideration. The Project Manager will talk about timescales and the Business Planners will talk about how they continue to test the viability of the project.  TS will do the introductions etc
· David Alcock of Anthony Collins has been appointed and is now working on the CIC 

· At the recent Design Team Meeting it was reported that the building needs to be tested for Radon gas – the kits costs £22 each and three are needed.   This was proposed by TS and seconded by DT. TS will send details for clerk to purchase.  The cost will be met from the surveys budget.  
· A bird and bat survey will be undertaken, met from the survey budget which still has surplus funds.  MF mentioned the masonry bees in the building adjacent to his house and TS will mention this to the team.
· KS was able to negotiate a contract for a Fire Safety Office at a favourable price.
· Ideas and logos for the banners have been prepared and will be available soon.
· The Evaluation Tender closed today and there were three bids – these have yet to be opened but will be scored and shared with all councillors.
· Heritage focused activity planning is an important part of the NLHF bid and a crucial part of the restoration of the building.   TS asked TG to become involved, with the gradual collection of artefacts, photographs etc and in particular the Odd Fellows Society.   Collecting ‘peoples’ memories’ is very important, while another study in the future will look at the history of ‘turnpike roads’.
· The mid stage review, with NLHF support, has been deferred to June/July – without compromising the March 24 deadline.
· The Stage 2 application will still go ahead in November.
· TS has calculated volunteer hours and the current total is 1107 hours -which is matched funded by the NLHF.
· Alison Berwick, our professional fund raiser is now focused on grants to provide smaller sums for immediate spending and the intention is to retain her services, paid for by the Working Group’s social activities.
· Capital costs for the project because of inflation have risen from £1.752m to £1.996m and an initial conversation with NLHF suggests they are willing to consider more funds.  With inflation levels so high they expect this type of request.
· The working group is considering greater use of social media – perhaps Twitter – but needs someone switched on and with time to take this on board, TS will seek volunteers at the community meeting.
· Social funding raising is restarting with a quiz and then garden party on 10 June.
TS/ Clerk

TS
9.05.23
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her cash report and the following payments were authorised:
Clerk’s April salary - £291.20  HMRC April tax - £72.80 

E-on Next White Lion Standing Charge for February - £24.19
Greenwood project management fees for April - £2479, Burrell, Foley, Fischer, Design Fees  in April-£6540.  Approval was also given to contribute £200 towards Round the Revel and £250 for the 2023/23 lease payment for the playing field.

b. Because the audit had to be deferred, the clerk asked for permission for a special meeting (agreed as 12 June) to review policies and agree the Agar.  This was agreed.
Clerk

All
10.05.23
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· The applicant for the large HGV park, garage, etc that was recently refused on appeal has submitted a further application –in preparing its response PS to consider the Inspector’s reason for refusal and any variations between the previous and the new application.   Clerk to ask for consent to submit the PC’s views on 13 June.
All
11.05.23
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: Arranged for work to go ahead end of May. Volunteers needed to protect area and surrounding properties and ensure safe working environment for the contractor and safety for residents/walkers /cars in the area.  

b. Highways Working Group: TS confirmed that the scheme proposed by WCC is on hold at the moment.
c. Speed Watch Group DT advised that while the VAS can collect two way data – it can only do one way at a time.
DT is now undertaking a correlation of variations to test the statistical integrity of the data collected.  This will be shared with WCC in due course and its hoped they can add to this data. 
d. Events – The Fete  KS sought consent to put a banner promoting the fete on the War memorial railing – this was agreed by all and it will be up 4 weeks before the event, along with signs at the junction to Monks Kirby.  He also updated councillors on complex health & safety preparations that are being made, including the appointment of Rugby First Responders to provide first aide services.  They had requested that the village’s defib be moved from its current temporary site to the Fete.   TG explained that this was not really possible.   Other work includes the design of raffle tickets, which has some really good prizes and the attendance at the fete of local artisan businesses , including Rugby Gin distillery, Brinklow leather works etc
e. Street Lighting – detailed schedule of lights now completed
f. Ex Service Men’s Club: There was no further news on this .
KS - all

DT
KS
12.05.23
Correspondence
· The Clerk reported a letter from RBC requesting a contribution to replace a number of bins that are causing a hazard to refuse workers when emptying.  It was agreed to discuss this further on 26 June 2023.
13.05.23
Additional items for the 26 June agenda 
· Advertising on the memorial railings, and bins as above.
14.05.23
Date of Next Meetings
· Confirmed as 12 June – a special meeting to review policies and to sign the AGAR and agree the response to Planning re R23/0310
· Confirmed as 26 June – the regular monthly meeting 



Meeting closed at 8.50pm

……………………………..                   





26 June 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
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